CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 3 January 2019 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs L Doggett, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs S O’ Brien, FJ Morgan, J Williams, CJ Morris, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There was an apology from Cllr RDH Jackson.
Co-option for Councillor to fill the vacancy for Tretower
Mr David Meyer had volunteered to fill the vacancy and was unanimously co-opted to fill the vacancy as a Community Councillor for the Tretower Ward on the Cwmdu and District Community Council. He signed the declaration of acceptance of office and the Clerk gave him a welcome pack of useful information. The Clerk was to send a copy of the Declaration to the Elections Officer.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes of the meeting held at the Cwmdu Village Hall on 1st November 2018 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising
1. Llangynidr Bridge. This was an item on the Five Councils Liaison meeting hosted by Llangynidr Community Council on 22nd November 2018. It was reported that the Llangynidr Bridge was likely to get new alert lights in the near future to help with the traffic flow over the bridge. An electricity supply is the problem as there are streetlights on the Llangynidr side of the bridge but none on the Bwlch side. It was decided that the Five Councils Liaison Meeting Clerk should write to Powys County Council to ask to see the alert lights they propose before they are fitted.
2. Tree Strategy. The Chairman Cllr Mrs L Doggett updated the Councillors on progress in planting trees. Two packs of 36 trees had been ordered and had been approved comprising of woodland and hedgerow. Several locations had been selected to plant these trees including Middlewood Farm, near the village hall and the triangular piece of land in front of the village hall car park. Information boards were on display in the Bwlch Village Hall.
3.  Five Councils Liaison Meeting. This was hosted by Llangynidr Community Council in the Llangynidr Village Hall on 22nd November 2018 at 1930hrs. Several Councillors and the Clerk attended the meeting. The Agenda consisted of an update on the traffic management at Llangynidr Bridge, the Green Man Festival problems and issues affecting the local area, Green Waste recycling and the lack of Policing in the Five Councils area. Individuals had been encouraged to respond to the Green Waste Consultation by 2nd December 2018. Letters had been sent to the Green Waste Consultation Officer by Crickhowell Town Council on 27th November 2018 and to the Police and Crime Commissioner by the Five Councils Liaison Meeting Clerk about policing levels in our area and also requesting information about the plans for the manning of the Police Station at Crickhowell.
The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting is to be hosted by the Vale of Grwyney Community Council.
Highways / Playgrounds

Email from Mrs R Lewis to the Council commented that the additional slide in the park was appreciated and there had been good feedback for that. She thanked the Council for their help in arranging to install the new slide.

Drainage Scheme for the A479 at Tretower. A letter dated 10th December 2018 from the Cabinet Secretary for Economy and Transport at the Welsh Government confirmed that the design works for the drainage scheme planned for the A479 through the centre of Tretower had been completed and a contractor selected to carry out the contract. There had, however been a delay in starting the work due to protracted land negotiations over the access to privately owned land. A liaison officer for the scheme is to be appointed who will be the point of contact for the residents during the works to address any concerns that might arise.
It was reported by a local resident that there was a damaged footpath / culvert between Tretower and the Gaer. This had been reported to the Rights of Way Officer who replied that the warden was being tasked to investigate the damaged culvert. It was not clear where this was and the Clerk was to ask the local resident to show him the area of the damage.
Correspondence

1. Email 20th December 2018 Welsh Government with a written statement setting out the Welsh Government’s next steps for the Community and Town Council Sector. This was sent to all Councillors.
2.   Email 14th December 2018 One Voice Wales with details of the First Minister’s new cabinet.

3.  Email 13th December 2018 Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Service Stakeholders. The service is conducting a review of the information held for their stakeholders.  The attached proforma has to be completed and returned by 31st January 2019 or the Council will be removed from their database.

4.   Email 16th November 2018 One Voice Wales requesting details of the council’s Chairperson.

5.  Email 4th November 2018 Cllr Mrs K Silk with a statement by the Welsh Government as a further update on broadband across Wales.

6. Letter 30th November 2018 Powys Teaching Health Board with the agenda for the meeting in Llangattock on 4th December 2018 and a follow up letter cancelling the meeting. Meeting dates for 2019 will be sent out.

7. Email 5th November 2018 PCC with the arrangements for the Christmas recycling and refuse collection dates. Forwarded to all Councillors 8th November 2018.

8. Letter 4th November 2018 with a thank you from the Treasurer of the Cwmdu Eisteddfod for the Council’s donation and support.
9.Email 3rd January 2019 PAVO E-briefing for January 2019. 

10. Email 2nd January 2019 One Voice Wales with regulations dealing with new developments that require Sustainable Drainage (SUDS) Statutory Guidance.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 1st – 28th November 2018 for the December meeting which was cancelled and from 6th – 23rd December 2018 for the 3rd January 2019 meeting for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1.  Planning Application – 18/16678/FUL – 10/10/2018 – “Proposed separation of annex from host dwelling to form separate dwelling” at Studio At Castle Cottage, Cathedine. A reply was required by 31/10/2018, however the Planning Office agreed an extension until 01/11/2018. The Clerk paid £5.50 for the A3 size plans to be sent to the Council to assist with the consultation. The Clerk read out the reply sent to BBNPA by email on 02/11/2018 with the Councils comments.
2.  Planning Application – 18/16652/FUL – 22/10/2018 – “Change of roof on agricultural barn, from mono pitch to dual pitch.” At Ty Neuadd, Cwmdu. The Clerk paid £3.50 for the A3 size plans to be sent to the Council to assist with the consultation. The Clerk read out the reply sent to BBNPA by email on 07/11/2018 with the Councils comments. BBNPA email with letter dated 12/12/2018 gave permission for this development.
3.  Planning Application – 18/16277/FUL – 10/07/2018 – “Extension to dwelling for residential use” at Llygadwy Farm, Bwlch. The Clerk applied to BBNPA for copies of the plans and had to pay £4.50 for the plans and postage. The Clerk replied to BBNPA by email on 20/07/2018 with the Councils comments. BBNPA email with letter dated 02/11/2018 gave permission for this development.

4. There was a query about the planning application at Coed Y Bryn, Bwlch. The application was dated 17/11/2017 and the Council sent its comments on 08/12/2017. The Clerk wrote on 16/07/2018 to find out what the delay was in providing a result to the application but the Council had not yet had a reply. The Clerk wrote again on 08/11/2018 to ask for the result. BBNPA email dated 13/11/2018 informed the Council that the application was pending determination awaiting the signing of a Section 106 agreement. 
5.  BBNPA Planning Register 07/12/2018 – 18/16928/DISCON – Discharge Conditions 3 (A scheme for the disposal of foul and surface water – namely a private septic tank and soak away for a single residence on Ty Gwellt, Cwmdu) in pursuant to planning application 18/16065/DEEM – Appeal against enforcement notice in respect of “alleged unauthorised change of use from agricultural land to a mixed use of agricultural land and residential occupation with the associated construction and occupation of a dwelling house.”
6.  A Tretower Community Councillor reported that residents of St John’s Close were concerned about the hedges planted on the boundary of the new development at the Land Adjoining St John’s Close. The Clerk was to write to the BBNPA Planning Office, find out what planting was specified in the permitted development, and confirm that the hedges conform to the specifications. There were concerns that very large conifers could be planted that would dominate the adjoining houses in St John’s Close.
Accounts
1. Viking Direct - £141.88 (VAT – £23.65)
Proposed by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and Seconded by Cllr J Williams. Carried.
2. The precept for 2019 was agreed at £12000 and the Clerk replied to the Powys County Council letter of 3rd December 2018 informing the Finance Section that our precept would be £12000.
3. Bank Balance  -  £3972.45  –  Council - £2634.61  Section 106  Grant Money  - NIL Balance  The War Memorial restoration fund stands at £1337.84. The Council’s third precept payment of £3667.00 was due to be paid into the Council’s account on 31st December 2018.
Council - £2634.61  War Memorial - £1337.84    =  £3972.45   Section 106 Grant Money – NIL balance.
Playing Fields and Allotments
Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting informed the Council that the Allotment AGM would be held on 6th February 2019. She stated that all the allotments had been taken up, however the water supply had not yet been installed.
The outdoor shelter was in urgent need of repair to the roof. The Council had been given a price of £600.00 to refelt the roof which needed doing before the winter set in. The Clerk emailed the contractor to ask him to go ahead and refelt the roof of the shelter.
The Clerk wrote to Lee Wright at the school of art to inform him of the Council’s decision to retain the outdoor shelter. 
The Clerk was to send the cheque for the grass cutting contract and to ask the contractor about pruning the tree which was causing damage to the sheds and also about trimming the long hedge between the playing fields and Art School garden. He was to ask for a meeting at the playing fields to discuss the arrangements and cost. The Clerk had not had a reply so he emailed the contractor again to ask for a meeting at the playing fields to discuss the jobs that needed to be done.
An email from Lucy Corbett at the school of art asked the Council for permission to use the outdoor classroom in May 2019 in case of bad weather when conducting an outdoor painting course. The Councillors agreed that the Art School could use the outdoor shelter but the Clerk should write and ask for a donation from them towards the cost of refelting the roof.
Bwlch War Memorial
A letter was received from Mr T Sinnett, Project Officer, informing the Council that a payment of £1146.00 will be paid into the Council’s account from the War Memorial Trust. The Clerk is to return the receipt to the Trust confirming when the payment has been received. Other letters received by Mr Sinnett outlined the next steps to be taken by the Council to ensure the long term preservation of the War Memorial. Once he has reviewed the documents he will finalise a Maintenance Plan for the Memorial.

Mr Sinnett is also going to further progress the work that Scotty Pope did on the names on the Monument where possible and publish it as a pamphlet for the village.

Meeting Closed at 2015Hrs.
